

Commission for the Blind

MINUTES (Final) 
Regular Meeting Held Virtually

November 16, 2021 - 9:00 AM

1. Call to Order

Chairman Schreiber called the meeting to order at 9:20 AM. 

2. Roll Call

Chairman Schreiber took roll, and present were Ms. Urja Lansing, Dr. Robert Reidy, and Chairman Art Schreiber. 

3. Introduction of Guests and Staff

Present were Greg Trapp, Executive Director; Jim Salas, Deputy Director for Vocational Rehabilitation and Independent Living; Kevin Romero, Deputy Director for Finance and Administration and CFO; Kelly Burma, Skills Center Coordinator; Daphne Mitchell, VR Program Manager; and John Kreienkamp, Assistant Attorney General. One guest was present, Diana Marquez.

4. Approval of Possible Changes to the Order of the Agenda and Deletion of Agenda Items

There were no changes to the agenda.

5. Approval of Minutes for the Meeting of August 26, 2021

Dr. Reidy moved to approve the minutes for the meeting of August 26, and Ms. Lansing seconded the motion. A roll call vote was taken, and the minutes were approved, with Ms. Lansing, Dr. Reidy, and Chairman Schreiber all voting yes. 

6. Chairman’s Report, Arthur A. Schreiber

Mr. Schreiber said he did not intend to be reappointed when his term expires, but that he would continue to serve until replaced. Mr. Schreiber also expressed his willingness to continue to serve as Chair. 

7. Election of Chair

Dr. Reidy nominated Art Schreiber to serve as Chair, and Ms. Lansing seconded the nomination. A roll call vote was taken, and Mr. Schreiber was elected as Chair with Ms. Lansing, Dr. Reidy, and Chairman Schreiber all voting yes on the nomination. 

8. Director's Report, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp congratulated Commissioner Schreiber on his reelection as Chair, and said that getting to work with him has been a real privilege and that he has made enormous contributions to the Commission. Mr. Trapp thanked Chairman Schreiber for his contributions, saying that he has been an instrumental and vital part of the Commission. He said the blind community in New Mexico and across the nation owes him a debt of gratitude for all he has done.

a. Major Trends and Developments, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp said that Glenna Gallo has been named by the President as the Assistant Secretary for the Office of Special Education and rehabilitative Services, saying the Rehabilitation Services Administration is under OSERS. Mr. Trapp said the RSA Commissioner still needs to be appointed. 
Mr. Trapp said the Commission is recruiting for the executive secretary position, saying that he hoped to get a person on board by early next year.
Mr. Trapp reported that he has been asked to participate in a disability roundtable panel sponsored by representative Stansbury on November 22. 

Mr. Trapp said the pandemic numbers have increased significantly in New Mexico, and that as a result he is authorizing an extension of the current telework status. He said the agency had stages in which the amount of telework would be decreased, and that he had paused the decrease through Thanksgiving, and now that it would be paused further until MLK day.

b. Administration and Finance, Kevin Romero

Mr. Romero reported that the Commission had its audit exit conference on October 29, and that the FY 21 audit was submitted timely on November 1. He thanked the Finance Manager, Ms. Janelle Gonzales, for carrying the bulk of the load with the audit. He said the audit is in the review stage, and once it is released it will be made public and presented to the Commission.
Mr. Romero reported that as of yesterday, the Commission has expended $4,580,875, and has encumbrances totaling $704,361.leaving a remaining balance of $8,054,462, or roughly 60.38 percent of the budget. He said the agency is spending at a rate that is 51 percent greater than this time last year, which he said is due to the opening up from the pandemic and the ability to provide greater assistance to consumers. He said that based on current trends the agency is expecting to spend approximately $11,161,800, or 83.67 percent of the budget. 

Mr. Romero said the agency is working to update its IT infrastructure to make sure that services can be provided in the most uninterrupted and streamlined way possible. He said this includes buying new servers, computers, and software.
Mr. Romero said the Commission presented its FY23 appropriation request to the LFC on September 22. He said the LFC and Executive are in the review period. 

Mr. Romero said the Commission has 23 vacant positions, with 11 of those being EXOT and 12 being classified, for a vacancy rate of 25.41 percent. He said this is higher than it has recently been, and that the agency is working to address the situation. He said that one position is being advertised, one is pending interviews, another is being reviewed prior to posting, and one is pending reposting due to a change in duty station. Mr. Romero said the classified vacancy rate is 18.9 percent, and that the vacancy rate for EXOT positions is 40.74 percent.
c. Independent Living and Vocational Rehabilitation, Jim Salas

Mr. Salas reported that the agency has two vacancies in Las Vegas, saying that Rafael Aguirre has transferred from Las Vegas to the Orientation Center to be the shop teacher. Mr. Salas said that he was very sorry to lose him from the independent living program, but that he would do a great job at the Orientation Center. Mr. Salas reported that Annette Sanchez, who is the lead secretary in the agency and who provides SHARE and AWARE training, will be retiring at the end of the year. He said that she has done a super job, and the agency would miss her quite a lot in Las Vegas. 
Mr. Salas reported that the agency has filled the assistive technology position in Las Cruces, hiring Michael Bumberger for the position. He said that Mr. Bumberger is receiving training at the Orientation Center. Mr. Salas said that Mr. Bumberger has a strong technology background, and that he will be covering Southern New Mexico. Mr. Salas said that there is a vacant Blindness Skills Instructor in Las Cruces, and that the agency is working to fill that position.
Mr. Salas said the assistive technology manager, Jesse Shirek, left for a job on the east coast. He said that he is working to fill that position, as well as a Business Enterprise Program position.
Mr. Salas reported on the Randolph Sheppard Financial Relief and Restoration program, saying that New Mexico had been allocated $215,297. He said that about $63,000 will go to the venders to compensate them for financial losses not covered by other programs. He said the remaining funds will go into the set-aside fund to support the BEP program. 
Reporting on employment, Mr. Salas said that for Federal Fiscal Year 21, there were 20 persons placed in integrated settings, and three persons placed in self-employment, for a total of 23 rehab closures. He said the average starting wage was $26.14 per hour. He said for State Fiscal Year 22, there were 6 persons placed in integrated settings, and one person placed in self-employment, with an average starting wage of $21.64 per hour. Mr. Salas said 18 persons were in employment status.

Mr. Schreiber complemented Mr. Salas on the excellent report.

d. Orientation Center, Lucy Mallahan

Ms. Mallahan said the Orientation Center currently has two full-time onsite students, one staff trainee, one full-time virtual student and two part-time virtual students. She said an additional full-time student was expected after the Thanksgiving break. Ms. Mallahan said that Rafael Aguirre is the new Blindness Skills Instructor for industrial arts. She said he started yesterday, and is getting familiar with the shop. 

Ms. Mallahan reported on Governor Lujan Grisham’s Executive Order requiring that all staff at congregate care facilities be vaccinated, with limited exceptions and weekly testing for those who were not vaccinated. She said that the majority of employees at the Orientation Center were vaccinated prior to the Executive Order, and that after the Executive order the vaccination rage has increased even further. She said that all students are required to be fully vaccinated prior to attending the Center. She said that all students and staff are required to wear masks. She said that some community activities are being done in uncrowded settings. Ms. Mallahan reported on COVID cases, saying that the first was on August 31, and that the Center had rapid testing of all students and staff afterwards. She said that testing revealed one additional asymptomatic case. She said another case was reported on October 15, and that rapid test kits were purchased for all students on campus. She said no additional cases were identified. She said all cases have been amongst staff members. She said that she believes that mitigation efforts have been effective in preventing further spread of the virus.
e. Skills Center, Kelly Burma

Ms. Burma said the Skills Center is currently serving four students, and that they are all Pre-ETS eligible. She said that the Center will soon be adding an additional Pre-ETS student who will receive services at home, as well as an adult student who will receive both virtual and in-person services. Ms. Burma said that the Skills Center is also hosting Creating Options in a hybrid fashion. She concluded by saying that the Technology For Children has served three additional students since the last Commission meeting, including one student who has both vision and hearing loss. She said that this student is also Pre-ETS eligible, making six Pre-ETS eligible students served by the Skills Center.
Mr. Schreiber asked if the Skills Center had any employees who were familiar with the Shell cell phone, and Ms. Burma said that at present she did not have anyone familiar with the BlindShell but that she was sure she could come up with a plan of support. 



9. Unfinished Business

a. Report on Modifications to the Combined State Plan, Greg Trapp, Jim Salas, and Kelly Burma

Mr. Trapp said the state was in the middle of the current State Plan, and as a result is tasked with submitting modifications to the current State Plan. He said the agency is working with the Commission’s State Rehabilitation Council in that process, and that the Council met on September 14 and adopted additional Goals and Priorities. He said that they were related to the pandemic, including taking advantage of new telework opportunities and also mitigating the impact of the pandemic on the receipt of services.
Mr. Trapp said the Workforce Partners will be meeting on Friday, and that the Partners will hear from the Workforce Solutions Department on the next steps. He said that the Commission submitted its State Plan modifications on October 1, and that Mr. Salas did a great job with that submission. Mr. Trapp said that the process is now with the State Workforce Development Board.

Mr. Salas said that four of the Commission’s State Plan sections were modified, and Ms. Burma said that the modifications included use of the Orientation Center and Skills Center to help remediate the impact of the pandemic. Mr. Trapp said that one of the four State Plan changes included references to a signed memorandum of understanding with the Department of Health, which he said was really important in regard to the coordination of the waiver programs.
b. Report on Apartment Construction at the Orientation Center, Lucy Mallahan

Ms. Mallahan reported that construction continues on the apartments, reading an update on the details of the construction from the contractor, including that the foundation was expected to be poured by the end of the month. She said that sidewalks have been poured, and that they are working on ground compaction. 

Mr. Schreiber asked if there would be a time capsule, and Mr. Trapp and Ms. Mallahan both said that was a great idea. Mr. Trapp said that face masks would for sure be in the time capsule.
10. New Business

a. Status of Pre-Employment Transition Services, Update and Forecast, Greg Trapp, Jim Salas, and Kevin Romero

Mr. Trapp said that this item deals with Pre-Employment Transition Services, and forecasting of the ability to provide the required services. Mr. Trapp said the agency forecasted that it would be able to provide the required Pre-ETS services during the August meeting. He said the agency looked at the number of transition-age students, which were 63, and the number who were actual students, which were 58. He said the agency looked at the Pre-ETS reserve amount, which was about $770,000, and that the agency also looked at the available resources and forecasted that the agency had sufficient budget and resources to provide the required Pre-ETS services. He said that this process enabled the agency to provide the authorized Pre-ETS services.
Ms. Mitchell reported on what she said was an exciting partnership with the New Mexico School for the Blind and Visually Impaired. She said that six students were participating in an entrepreneurs club, and that these students would be meeting virtually every Wednesday. She said they would learn how to identify and solve problems as a business. She said that they would learn how to market their product to potential investors. She said they would be participating in a virtual national competition where they would present and pitch their product to a panel. She said this would enable the students to practice public speaking, critical thinking, and self-advocacy.
b. Report of Property Disposition Committee, Kevin Romero

Mr. Romero reported that the Property Disposition Committee met on October 27, 2021, and reviewed a request to dispose of equipment currently held by the Business Enterprise Program. He said the property was determined to no longer be of any use to the Commission and the Committee recommended that the property be disposed of through public auction. He said that the BEP Manager reached out to Surplus Property and received a refusal from State Purchasing to obtain the equipment. Mr. Romero said the official notification to the Office of the State Auditor was provided on October 27, beginning the 30 day review period. Mr. Romero said that at the end of the 30 day review period a notification will be provided to the BEP Manager that the Commission is legally authorized to dispose of the equipment. 

c. Approval of Agency Annual Report for 2021, Greg Trapp 

Mr. Trapp said the Annual Report is something the Commission is required by state law to submit, and that the report is submitted in partnership with the State Rehabilitation Council. He said the Council is required to submit a report to the Governor and Secretary of Education, and that the Council report is due on December 30. He said the Council approved the process for its Annual Report approval on September 14. Mr. Trapp said that the agency has a standard template that describes its programs, and that the template is updated each year with new numbers and Goals and Priorities. He said the proposed Annual Report includes Goals and Priorities approved by the Council around how the Skills Center and Orientation Center can help to mitigate the impact of the pandemic, and how the agency can take advantage of new telework opportunities. He said the Council also felt strongly about the need to include information in the Annual Report on the pandemic and how the pandemic has impacted services. He said the Council authorized its Executive Committee to make additional minor modifications. Mr. Trapp said that he is requesting the Commission to approve this same process for its annual report. He said the cover letters will emphasize how services could not be provided because schools were closed. Mr. Trapp said that this report is for the period ending September 30, 2021, noting that it covers the most severe parts of the pandemic.
Ms. Lansing moved to approve the Annual Report using the template and filling in the needed numbers and how the agency has been affected by the pandemic, and Dr. Reidy seconded the motion. A roll call vote was taken, and the Annual Report was approved as described with Ms. Lansing, Dr. Reidy, and Chairman Schreiber all voting yes. 

d. Report on National Allegations of Abuse at Training Centers and in Training Programs, Greg Trapp and Lucy Mallahan

Mr. Schreiber introduced the topic, saying that there have been allegations of abuse taking place at blind training centers, and that it has been the topic of discussion amongst agencies for the blind.
Mr. Trapp thanked Chairman Schreiber, and said that we have seen the advent of the Me Too movement, and that it has also played out in the blindness community where allegations of inappropriate behavior has been raised at blind training centers. Mr. Trapp said that the American Council for the Blind passed on September 30 a resolution that called upon the Rehabilitation Services Administration to take action with respect to those allegations, including asking RSA to monitor programs on these allegations. Mr. Trapp said that the Commission has been looking at this issue since it came up last November, but has for years been proactively working to put in place methods to prevent or respond to abuse. Mr. Trapp said the issue of residential centers is more difficult because of the nature of a residential program where there is greater opportunity for abuse to take place. Mr. Trapp said that this issue has been discussed at prior meetings, but that he wanted to be transparent and discuss what the agency has done. He said he has been very involved at the national level to make sure that this issue is appropriately addressed. 
Mr. Trapp said the New Mexico Commission for the Blind, in partnership with the Nebraska and Hawaii agencies, last December put together a set of recommendations that was sent to the National Blindness Professional Certification Board. He said the recommendations were focused on the NBPCB grievance procedure. He said the NBPCB certifies individuals, but also provides certification for Structured Discovery centers. Mr. Trapp said that the center in New Mexico was an NBPCB certified Structured Discovery center, along with the centers in Nebraska and Hawaii and the three NFB centers in Louisiana, Colorado, and Minnesota. Mr. Trapp said that he noticed a number of things with the grievance procedure that he thought needed to be addressed. He said one of those was the requirement that for the NBPCB to take action on its own there needed to be incontrovertible evidence of abuse. He said that this was greater than evidence beyond a reasonable doubt and essentially equal to a DNA standard of evidence. He said that he felt it would have a chilling effect on anyone who might want to bring a claim, so the letter recommended instead a reasonable suspicion standard of evidence. He said the letter contained other recommendations, such as periodic trainings.

Mr. Trapp also described the actions of the National Council of State Agencies for the Blind, saying he served on the NCSAB Executive Committee, and that he recommended to NCSAB that the issue of safety at training centers be placed on the agenda of the fall NCSAB conference. He said that the purpose was to allow for centers to provide information to state agencies about the measures they have in place to provide safe and appropriate services. He said that the panel would be taking place on December 8, and that he would be moderating that panel. He said the panel will include Lucy Mallahan, Jessica Bartenbach who is now at the Nebraska center, Julie Deden from the NFB Center in Colorado, and the Executive Director of World Services for the Blind in Little Rock.
Mr. Trapp said that on October 28, members from the NCSAB Executive Committee met with the Acting Assistant Secretary of Education and Carol Dobak from RSA to discuss the issue of abuse at training centers. He said he participated in the meeting along with NCSAB President Bill Robinson, NCSAB President-Elect Bernice Davis, Carlos Servan, and Lia Diaz. He said Mr. Robinson talked about how counselors are proactive with respect to the safety of their consumers, and also the upcoming training center safety panel. Mr. Trapp said he talked about informed consent with respect to attending training centers, and how consumers are informed about the center they will be attending. He said counselors talk with consumers and their families about the center they will be attending, including whether the consumers have the needed maturity and ability to safely attend a training center.
Ms. Mallahan stressed that this is a very important situation that needs to be addressed and is a topic that requires a great deal of sensitivity. She described the measures that the Orientation Center has had in place even before the sexual abuse scandal came about. She described the informed consent form and agreement that spells out that training requires physical contact, but that such contact must be appropriate. She said that training is provided to staff on what is appropriate touch and what is not appropriate touch. She said the form also asks if students have sensitivity to physical contact, and that the Center wants to be aware of and respect such sensitivity. Ms. Mallahan said that the Center also has a harassment policy in place, a grievance procedure, and an open door policy. She said that all policies were being reviewed and that language is being updated.
Ms. Mitchell said she feels that the agency has policies in place to protect consumers, and that the counselors follow these policies and procedures when they have consumers at the Orientation Center.

Mr. Salas said that one aspect of the abuse allegations is that management did not take action. Mr. Salas described a situation that took place at a national convention in which the Commission proactively reported a matter to the police. He said the police did not find that there was any inappropriate conduct, emphasizing that the agency has taken the initiative whenever there has been a potential or appearance of inappropriate conduct. 
Ms. Mallahan added that the agency follows procedures to make sure that agency policies are followed, and takes appropriate personnel action whenever necessary. She said that these are very delicate situations, with concerns for privacy, emotions, and confidentiality. She said they need to be handled with care, but always with seriousness.
Mr. Trapp said that the agency is required to report any abuse should the agency have a reasonable suspicion that there may be abuse. He said that once the agency has a reasonable suspicion, any internal investigation is required to stop. He said that the agency works to make sure that employees know this, and are free to report abuse when it is suspected. He said the key is that the agency reports in instance in which there is a reasonable suspicion that abuse might have taken place. He said that the agency works to have appropriate safeguards in place; one of which is to have two-deep 24/7 staffing during the STEP program when minors are present.
Ms. Burma said that one additional action taken by the Skills Center is to make sure that students can identify anytime that they are sick, hurt, ill, or if something is not right, and that they are able to tell someone. She stressed the importance of making sure the students know who they can report to, and she said that she has an open door policy. 
Mr. Trapp emphasized the importance of making sure that consumers have informed choice with respect to these issues. He said that all of the counselors would be participating in the NCSAB conference training that takes place on December 8, which will help to make sure that employees are aware of these important issues.

Ms. Lansing said this is a significant and serious issue, and she thanked Director Trapp and his staff for having this item on the agenda, and for explaining all that is being done with the procedures and the follow through and reporting.

Mr. Trapp thanked Ms. Lansing, and he said that he would send to the Commissioners the letter that was sent to the National Blindness Professional Certification Board.

Ms. Mallahan stressed the importance of adhering to Structured Discovery as a philosophy and teaching methodology, saying that Structured Discovery is an empowering philosophy that believes at its core that blind people can be independent. She said that if there were bad actors, that they needed to be dealt with.
Mr. Trapp added that the issue of dealing with bad actors was one of the recommendations in the letter to the NBPCB. He said that in a number of professions employees who are bad actors have moved from entity to entity, whether that be from one school system to another, or from one law enforcement agency to another law enforcement agency. He said that to avoid this, the letter recommended appropriate releases of information to allow NBPCB certified agencies to release information regarding employees who have been accused of abuse or have been discharged due to an abuse allegation.

Mr. Trapp Thanked the Commissioners for having this item on the agenda, saying that it is a difficult issue and that he wants to make sure that the agency is learning and listening. He said the agency will continue to look at procedures that are in place and look for places where improvements can be made.

11. Commission Open Discussion

Ms. Lansing complemented Mr. Trapp and the Orientation Center for their presentations on the White Cane event on October 15. Mr. Trapp and Ms. Mallahan described the event, saying that Jedi Moerke presented on the white cane law and that the Orientation Center students put together a video. 
12. Comments from the Audience

Ms. Diana Marquez said she really enjoyed the meeting.

13. Date and Location of Next Meeting

The next meeting was decided to again be held virtually, and was set for 9:00 AM on February 2, 2022.

14. Executive Session Pursuant to Sections 10-15-1(H)(2) NMSA 1978 

a. Executive Director Performance Evaluation

Dr. Reidy moved pursuant to 10-15-1(H)(2) to go into executive session for the purpose of conducting the Executive Director performance evaluation, and Ms. Lansing seconded the motion. A roll call vote was taken, and the motion was approved with Ms. Lansing, Dr. Reidy, and Chairman Schreiber all voting yes. The Commission then moved into executive session.

The Commission came out of executive session, and Chairman Schreiber affirmed a statement from Mr. Kreienkamp that the matters discussed in closed session were limited to those specified in the motion to close the meeting.

15. Adjourn

Mr. Schreiber adjourned the meeting at 12:10 PM.

Approved and Electronically Signed This 2nd Day of February, 2022.

Arthur Schreiber, Chair

New Mexico Commission for the Blind
List of Attachments

Property Disposition Notification for BEP Dated October 27, 2021

Recommendation Letter to NBPCB Dated December 15, 2020
ACB Resolution on Training Centers Dated September 30, 2021
ATTACHMENTS

Property Disposition Notification for BEP Dated October 27, 2021

October 27, 2021

Mr. Brian S Colón, Esq., State Auditor 

Office of the State Auditor 

2540 Camino Edward Ortiz, Suite A 

Santa Fe, NM 87507

State Auditor Colón: 

Pursuant to 13-6-1 (B) NMSA 1978, on October 27, 2021 the New Mexico Commission for the Blind property disposal committee reviewed and determined the attached listing of tangible personal property has a current resale value of $5,000 or less, and that the tangible personal property is worn out, unusable or obsolete and is no longer economical or safe for continued use. The committee’s finding is that the tangible personal property can be disposed and the proposed disposition of the tangible personal property is by public auction through a third party auctioneer.

The findings have been duly sworn and subscribed under oath by each member of the committee present.

_______________________________________


__________________

Laci Reynolds







Date

Accountant & Auditor-A

_______________________________________


__________________

Janelle Gonzales






Date

Finance Manager

_______________________________________


__________________

Kevin C. Romero






Date

Deputy Director for Finance and Administration

CFO/CPO

RECOMMENDATIONS TO NBPCB Dated December 15, 2020
From: Trapp, Greg, CFB <Greg.Trapp@state.nm.us> 
Sent: Tuesday, December 15, 2020 9:29 AM
To: admin@nbpcb.org; ebell@latech.edu; 'nfbnewmexicopresident@gmail.com' <nfbnewmexicopresident@gmail.com>
Cc: Servan, Carlos <carlos.servan@nebraska.gov>; ldias@dhs.hawaii.gov; Alexander, Lucy, CFB <Lucy.Alexander@state.nm.us>; Greg.dewall@nebraska.gov; 'dgeorgiev@dhs.hawaii.gov' (dgeorgiev@dhs.hawaii.gov) <dgeorgiev@dhs.hawaii.gov>
Subject: National Blindness Professional Certification Board Recommendations

Dear President Vigil and Dr. Bell,

The New Mexico Commission for the Blind, the Nebraska Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired, and Ho`opono Services for the Blind have all worked cooperatively with the National Blindness Professional Certification Board to achieve certification of our training Centers. We recognize the benefits of obtaining such certification from a respected certifying body, and we have proudly proclaimed that our centers are certified as NBPCB Structured Discovery Training Centers. We have also worked to hire employees who possess certification from the NBPCB, and especially O&M instructors who have their NOMC and NOMCT certification. Such certification attests to the skill and suitability of the O&M instructor. We also send consumers for training at the three NFB training centers, which are also NBPCB certified.

Unfortunately, there are allegations that some Certified Blindness Professionals have failed to appropriately adhere to the NBPCB Code of Professional Ethics. The NBPCB has responded by distributing the Code of Professional Ethics and the NBPCB grievance procedure. While that is a positive step that demonstrates the ongoing commitment of the NBPCB to provide certification in a credible and appropriate fashion, we urge that the NBPCB also consider implementing the following measures:

1.           Change the type of evidence required for the NBPCB to “proceed with prosecution of the issue as though a complaint had been filed.”

The use of “incontrovertible evidence” sets an extremely high bar for the NBPCB to “proceed with prosecution of the issue.” Taken literally, it means that the NBPCB would not initiate action on ethical violations that are supported by substantial evidence, that are supported by a preponderance of the evidence, that are supported by clear and convincing evidence, or arguably even that are supported by evidence that is beyond a reasonable doubt. This creates a situation in which the NBPCB is barred from initiating action unless there is evidence that is essentially the equivalent of DNA evidence. Perhaps even more concerning, the use of such a high standard of evidence could send the message that action will not be taken in cases where the evidence is less than incontrovertible. Since ethical violations often come down to the word of one person against that of another, this could have a chilling effect and keep individuals who are aware of ethical violations from filing a grievance.  We believe that the more appropriate standard for the NBPCB to initiate an investigation is that of “reasonable suspicion.” This one change would have a very positive impact and set a more appropriate tone for the entire grievance procedure. State law may also require that an investigation stop and a report be made to law enforcement upon the establishment of a reasonable suspicion that abuse has taken place. It is therefore critical to be aware of state mandatory reporting laws.
2.           Provide and publish a method for current or former employers to report ethical violations or circumstances that create a reasonable suspicion of an ethical violation.

State employees are covered by strict confidentiality laws, which can create an obstacle when it comes to reporting inappropriate conduct. This could be addressed by requiring that Certified Blindness Professionals sign a release that permits such reporting. The release should include a waiver of liability for reports of inappropriate or unprofessional conduct. A release would also aid with an investigation should NBPCB determine that it has a reasonable suspicion of an ethical violation, and the release would also aid with an investigation should a complaint be filed alleging an ethical violation.
3. Ask background questions during application and renewal. 

It is important that Certified Blindness Professionals undergo some basic level of vetting as a part of the certification process. For instance, persons applying for certification and renewal of certification could be required to answer specific questions, such as whether they have been the subject of an internal investigation involving misconduct or abuse that resulted in resignation, termination, or suspension. They could also be asked if they have ever been charged with or convicted of a sex crime or crime that involves the abuse of a child or vulnerable adult.
4. Clarify the circumstances in which total revocation of certification is recommended. 

The Code of Professional Ethics states that revocation may be recommended “where a violation is clearly intentional and/or flagrant.” This language again creates a high bar for action. We recommend language that includes a broader range of unacceptable conduct or behavior. For instance, revocation may be recommended where a “violation is offensive, serious, harmful, dangerous, negligent, repeated, intentional, pervasive, or criminal.” Revocation should also be available for disqualifying conduct that takes place outside of the context of the professional work of a Certified Blindness Professional. For instance, a felony conviction or certain misdemeanor convictions should be disqualifying, as should civil judgments involving exploitation, violence, abuse, sexual harassment, or civil fraud. The Code of Professional Ethics should also state that revocation may be permanent.
5. Require Continued Ethics Education

Requiring Certified Blindness Professionals to receive annual continued education in ethics as a requirement to maintain certification would highlight the importance of the Code of Professional Ethics. It would also help ensure that Certified Blindness Professionals are aware of the specific provisions of the Code of Professional Ethics, or the standards of ethical behavior should the NBPCB wish to use external ethics training to count towards the continuing education requirements. 

We look forward to your response to our recommendations.

Respectfully,

Greg Trapp, JD

Executive Director

New Mexico Commission for the Blind

Lucy Mallahan, 

Center Director

New Mexico Commission for the Blind

Carlos Servan, JD

Executive Director

Nebraska Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired

Greg DeWall

Training Center Supervisor

Nebraska Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired

Lea Dias

Branch Administrator

Ho`opono Services for the Blind

Dean Georgiev

Supervisor, New Visions Program

Ho`opono Services for the Blind

ACB RESOLUTION DATED SEPTEMBER 30, 2021

Resolution 2021-04:  Resolution Addressing Allegations of Sexual Assault, Harassment and Abuse at Blindness Training Centers and Other Rehabilitation Programs

Submitted by the California Council of the Blind

Whereas in recent months scores of credible allegations have surfaced regarding sexual assault, harassment, and other forms or inappropriate behavior of a sexual nature as well as charges of bullying and demeaning conduct on the part of students and staff at the Colorado and Louisiana Centers for the Blind residential rehabilitation Facilities and

Whereas states have authorized expenditures of tax payer dollars to send consumers who are blind or have low vision at their request to those and other rehabilitation centers and 

Whereas there have been anecdotal reports over the years of similar sexual and other misconduct occurring at other residential rehabilitation centers as well as other communication based rehabilitation programs throughout the country and 

Whereas the American Council of the Blind (ACB) views with alarm the growing number of reports of sexual and other forms of abuse committed against consumers who are blind or have low vision throughout the country and 

Whereas despite the urging or advocates and blind and low vision individuals there has been little national or statewide effort to address this issue and

Whereas the rehabilitation services administration has the fiscal oversight, enforcement power and statutory responsibility necessary establish standards, mandate compliance, and maintain metrics of funded agencies

Now, therefore, be it resolved by the Board of Directors of the American Council of the Blind assembled telephonically this 29th day of September 2021 that this organization urge in the strongest possible language the rehabilitation services administration to establish comprehensive standards of conduct and ongoing verification that such standards are being adhered to by all rehabilitation residential training centers, community rehabilitation programs, service providers and all other individuals contracted to provide rehabilitation services to people who are blind or have low vision as part of RSA ongoing monitoring processes 

And be it further resolved, that RSA direct state rehabilitation agencies to include in their state plans policies, and procedures, and practices to ensure that documented allegations of sexual misconduct and/or bullying be appropriately investigated, resolved, and reported to state rehabilitation councils, the consumer entities responsible for providing input oversight to state rehabilitation departments and commissions and to RSA

And be it further resolved that state rehabilitation departments and commissions serving consumers who are blind or have low vision immediately suspend all approvals to consumers to attend all residential rehabilitation training center of which documented allegations of sexual or other abuse misconduct have been made until such time as the department or commission determines that the issues arising from any documented allegations have been addressed in accordance with standards to be developed by the state entity and/or RSA pursuant to this resolution

And be it further resolved that copies of this resolution be forwarded to all ACB state affiliates for consideration as possible adoption of similar resolutions urging their state rehabilitation departments or commissions to review and update existing policies and procedures related to the handling of documented allegations of sexual and other misconduct as well as the training of agency staff, staff of all residential rehabilitation centers in the state, staff and contractors associated with community rehabilitation programs, for profit vendors, and others offering evaluation, equipment, set up , and training to blind and low vision consumers 

And be it further resolved that any such state resolution should include at a minimum the following recommendations:

1. Establish a specific “code of conduct” to which all residential rehabilitation training center staff, vendors, CRP, and individual service providers will be expected to adhere to. 

2. Draft policies and procedures for persons who are blind or have low vision who have experience sexual assault, harassment, abuse, or bullying to report confidentially such experience 

3. Establish an anonymous hotline where survivors of sexual or other misconduct by vendors as part of a rehabilitation program or at a residential rehabilitation training center can report such misconduct with confidence and privacy

4. Identify a single point of contact within the department commission who shall be responsible for addressing allegations of sexual assault, harassment and abuse at any of its contracted programs or during provisions of services

5. Modify the procedure for certifying a CRP or vendor to include all aspects of how allegations of sexual assault, harassment, and abuse are dealt with throughout the consumers experience

6. Require each for profit vendor and CRP board to annually certify to the state rehabilitation entity that their business’ organization have met the standards which the department commission has promulgated regarding the reporting confidentiality and resolution of all documented allegations of sexual assault, harassment, and abuse.

7. Develop specific standards for any contracted party who enters the home or domicile of a consumer with such standards to become part of the state’s annual certification of both for profit vendors and CRP entities

8. Require background checks including live scan fingerprinting for state department commission employees, CRP staff who work closely with consumers who are blind or have low vision and contractors who visit consumers place of residence to provide services 

9. Develop and implement where lacking policies and procedures to provide annual training to rehabilitation department commission staff, personnel of all CRP for profit contractors and their executives utilizing an independent training certified and specializing in matters of sexual assault, harassment, abuse, and other forms of misconduct. Such training to include the proper investigation and resolution of documented allegations of inappropriate conduct of a sexual nature  and other forms of abuse.

10. Contract with an independent trainer certified and specializing in matters of sexual assault, harassment, abuse, and other forms of misconduct to provide consumers with training on what constitutes sexual misconduct

11. Contract with an independent trainer certified and specializing in matters of sexual assault, harassment, abuse, and other forms of misconduct to provide counseling or referrals for counseling services for victims and perpetrators where appropriate for such misconduct

12. Ensure that information on how to report an incident of sexual or other misconduct is clearly , widely, and constantly available to consumers and service providers employees

13. Report annually to RSA, the state rehabilitation council and/or appropriate blind, low vision advisory body the number and characteristics of sexual assault, harassment, abuse or other forms of misconduct affecting any consumer who is blind or has low vision. Such annual reporting to be redacted as to not disclose confidential or identifying information but to provide a statistical report of the statewide level of such documented allegations

And be it further resolved that the actions contained in and resulting from each affiliates resolution be reflected in recommendations set forth in the state’s state plan

And be it further resolved that a copy of this resolution be forwarded to advocacy organizations representing people who are blind or have low vision as well as to entities representing community rehabilitation programs, for profit vendors, and others offering evaluation, equipment set up, and training to blind and low vision consumers.

Resolution Committee recommends a due pass 
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